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PART I1 

DISCUSSION ON THE THIRTY-SEVENTH ANNUAL REPORT 
OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR 

Introducing his Annual Report for the period 1 July 1984 - 30 June 
1985, the Regional Director said that, having accepted the common 
goal of health for all by the year 2000, the Member Countries had 
been engaged in implementing, monitoring and evaluating their 
strategies, and developing suitable managerial processes for 
national health development. The primary health care approach, 
involving the community in all stages of development, continued to 
be a major element in achieving health for all, and efforts 
continued to be made to develop the primary health care 
infrastructure in that context. There was also an equally serious 
endeavour to develop referral services at appropriate levels. 

The countries had been facing the problem of inadequate 
coordination between the producers and users of health manpower. 
Thus, manpower production was often not relevant to the needs of 
health services. Consequently, in spite of the large-scale 
production of health personnel, there was a dearth of appropriate 
health manpower in rural areas and an accumulation of highly trained 
manpower in the urban areas. This was one of the reasons for brain 
drain. WHO had continued to lend its support to streamlining the 
national processes for health manpower development based on the 
concept of "health services manpower development" (HSMD). 

In the field of maternal and child health, the countries had 
been promoting sound MCH practices, including breastfeeding and the 
appropriate introduction of weaning foods. WHO had been providing 
not only technical support but also encouraging studies in MCH care, 
community participation, self-help and the development of 
appropriate technology. 

Nutrition cells had been established in health ministries, and 
close coordination was being engendered among the health and 
health-related sectors. Steps were also being taken for 
institutional strengthening. The priorities in this area included 
prevention and control of protein-energy malnutrition, xerophthalaia, 
iron-deficiency anaemia and iodine-deficiency disorders. UNICEF had 
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been a very strong partner with WHO in these activities, and a 
WHOJUNICEF Joint Nutrition Support Programme was now being 
implemented in Burma and Nepal. 

The dearth of essential drugs, caused mainly due to the absence 
of a well-defined policy for drug management, proved an obstacle to 
the health authorities in providing adequate services. Most of the 
countries had since developed national lists of essential drugs, and 
efforts were under way to develop a sound system of drug management. 
The Organization had been actively cooperating with governments in 
defining national lists of essential drugs. 

In regard to comm~~nicable diseases, malaria defied all efforts 
at effective control. The focus now was on applying the existing 
tools for controlling the vectors and treating cases as efficiently 
as possible, continuing research to find newer chemicals and 
effective methods of environmental and biological control of 
vectors, integrating malaria control activities with the health 
services, and organizing training programmes. 

The problem of drug resistance thwarted the initial hope of 
bringing tuberculosis and leprosy under control. However, 
appropriate multidrug regimens had been introduced recently, and 
this had facilitated the effective management of control programmes. 
In several countries, tuberculosis control activities had been 
integrated with the basic health services, although this was yet to 
be done in regard to leprosy in most countries. 

The national diarrhoea1 disease control programmes had the 
innnediate objective of preventing mortality due to these diseases. 
To this end, WHO had been extending support in the training of 
personnel, production of oral rehydration salts (ORS) and health 
information and education activities on the use of ORS by members of 
the community and family, especially mothers. 

All the countries of the Region had been implementing national 
programmes on immunization. In most countries, immunization was 
being carried out against diphtheria, tetanus, pertussis, 
poliomyelitis and tuberculosis. Most countries had introduced 
vaccination against measles, and all countries would have done so by 
1986. 

The major approach to alleviating the problem of impairment of 
vision has been to develop community-based eye care services as an 
integral part of PHC activities. Nongovernmental and voluntary 
organizations had made a valuable contribution in this regard. 
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As regards activities connected with the International Drinking 
Water Supply and Sanitation Decade, some progress had been made in 
respect of drinking water supply, but the sanitation component 
continued to lag far behind. However, at a regional consultation, 
the areas of need had been identified and remedial efforts by 
national authorities, duly supported by WHO, were being made. 

In the field of research, 5 per cent of the total regional 
budget continued to be allocated to the development and support of 
research. The South-East Asia Advisory Committee on Medical Research 
had developed clear guidelines defining research needs in support of 
health-for-all efforts, and research activities had been implemented 
along those lines. 

National policy documents and statements by Heads of State had 
abundantly made clear the political commitment of the Member States 
to the attainment of the common goal of health for all by the year 
2000. The next step was to change peoples' perceptions and 
preferences regarding health. This could be done by persuasion, 
education and involvement, so that the concept of health for all 
gathered greater momentum and became a mass movement. 

During the discussion on governing bodies, the Regional 
Committee emphasized the importance of maintaining strong links 
between the Executive Board and the Regional Committee. It was the - 
consensus that, to the extent possible, Regional Committee 
delegations from Member States should include the persons who were 
currently serving as members of the Executive Board. 

The Committee noted that, in order to have an effective 
managerial system, particularly in view of the scarcity of 
resources, the governments of the Region had attached very high 
priority to the development of a suitable managerial process for 
national health development. The earlier attempts at developing the 
managerial process for health development received a further impetus 
as a result of the new efforts related to the development, 
implementation, monitoring and evaluation of health-for-all 
strategies. There was an urgent need to strengthen further the 
national health information system in support of this process. This 
would make it possible to analyse properly the constraints in the 
implementation of national health development plans for achieving 
health for all and to take steps to overcome them. The Committee 
noted that several countries were implementing lay reporting systems 
and strengthening their hospital record systems. 

While discussing the chapter on the organization of health 
systems based on primary health care, the Committee expressed the 
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view that, although there was adequate political commitment to the 
goal of health for all by the year 2000 through the primary health 
care approach, there was still inadequate community involvement in 
developing primary health care. Not infrequently, socio-cultural 
factors were not given due consideration in the development of 
primary health care. However, a number of positive steps had been 
taken. These included: the decentralization of appropriate authority 
to different levels for health development; the inclusion of primary 
health care activities in minimum needs programmes with a 
multisectoral perspective; activities to increase the competence of 
personnel, both at primary health care and referral levels; the 
streamlining of the managerial system and enhancement of the 
managerial capability of health personnel; and the introduction of 
village self-managed primary health care based on the concept of 
technical cooperation among developing villages. 

With respect to health manpower development, the Committee felt 
that, despite the advances made in the recent past, shortages of 
appropriately trained personnel with the correct motivation still 
constituted one of the major obstacles to the achievement of 
health-for-all goals. In many countries, there were mismatches 
between the numbers and types of personnel produced and the needs of 
the health services; the utilization of trained personnel in service 
tasks inappropriate to their training aggravated the problem. It was 
agreed that closer cooperation and coordination between the manpower 
producers (universities and training institutes) and users 
(ministries and departments of health) was needed in order to 
promote the concept of health services and manpower development 
(HSMD), which could help to solve this problem. The importance of 
training health personnel engaged in supervisory functions at all 
levels in management skills was also stressed. 

Attention was drawn to the fact that not all of the fellowships 
available could be utilized. The increasing cost of training 
programmes conducted by institutions outside the Region and their 
insistence on high levels of basic education and of proficiency in 
the English language were among the problems that were being 
encountered. It was agreed that both the Organization and the 
countries could explore ways of increasing the number of fellowships 
held within the country and at regional centres. 

It was also felt that Member Countries should undertake an 
evaluation of the utilization and impact of their fellowship 
training programmes. Health manpower information was necessary for 
the improvement of planning and management activities, and the need 
for developing a suitable information system was stressed. 
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Delegates stressed the need to strengthen public information 
and education for health (IEH) programmes and activities and 
highlighted the need to focus these programmes on young people, so 
as to create an awareness of health in a group whose behaviour was 
likely to be particularly amenable to change. Intersectoral 
coordination among several government authorities, the training of 
health personnel in communication skills and the use of a wider 
range of communication media could help to create this wider 
awareness and enhance the impact of these programmes. 

Stress was laid on the need to integrate IEH into all the 
elements of primary health care with particular reference to 
priority communicable diseases such as leprosy and tuberculosis. 
Injury prevention and oral health were among the other areas that 
could benefit from IEH inputs. 

While recognizing the importance of hardware for communication, 
it was felt that there was a need to develop appropriate software 
and encourage the use of innovative approaches in mass media. 

The Regional Committee felt that the proper training of 
children through school health education programmes could be 
considered an excellent investment, since this would help to create 
a new generation with the appropriate awareness of and attitude 
towards health. The Committee also recognized the importance of 
strengthening intersectoral collaboration and exchange of health 
information and education material among the Member Countries of the 
Region. 

The importance of monitoring and evaluation in the field of 
information and education for health was stressed. Since IEH skills 
could help in fostering community participation, which was an 
essential prerequisite for the success of the primary health care 
programme, the training of health workers in such skills needed to 
be strengthened. Appropriate information material was also needed in 
order to communicate the concept of health for all and primary 
health care to the people. 

The Committee noted with satisfaction that the South-East Asia 
Advisory Committee on Medical Research (SEAIACMR) was providing 
appropriate guidelines for developing research in support of 
strategies for health for all by the year 2000. The Committee agreed 
that health services research (HSR) should continue to receive high 
priority. However, in order to make HSR effective, there was a need 
for close collaboration between policymakers and health 
administrators on the one hand, and the researcher on the other. The 
Committee also indicated that research related to health economics 
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should be undertaken. It felt that activities for research manpower 
development and institutional strengthening should be further 
enhanced. The Committee emphasized that all research activities 
should be screened, both for their relevance to strategies aimed at 
achieving health for all through the primary health care approach, 
and for their technical content, in order to make them productive. 

In the field of nutrition, delegates cited the recent advances 
made in their countries in the control of iodine-deficiency 
disorders, thanks to both iodated salt and iodized oil programmes. 
They expressed appreciation for WHO and UNICEF's support in this 
area. The Regional Committee commended the efforts made in 
developing a WHO regional strategy and plan of action for the 
control of IDD and for bringing out a Regional Office publication on 
IDD. 

The Committee also discussed the problem of vitamin A 
deficiency in several countries of the Region, and particularly its 
relationship to morbidity and mortality, and progress in its 
control. It was noted with satisfaction that some countries had 
already achieved a measurable impact on vitamin A deficiency. The 
Regional Office was in the process of planning to develop a WHO 
regional strategy for the control of vitamin A deficiency blindness. 

Delegates emphasized that there was an increasing awareness of 
the magnitude and significance of all major types of malnutrition in 
their countries. Major multisectoral national programmes aimed at 
improving nutrition within primary health care and nutrition 
surveillance were being successfully implemented, often with 
assistance from WHO, UNICEF, the World Bank and other agencies. 

As regards accident prevention, the Regional Committee noted 
the steps taken in creating an awareness in Member Countries of the 
rapidly emerging public health problem of mortality and disability 
arising from all forms of injury, and urged WHO'S support in 
promoting this activity at a national level. 

The Regional Committee focused on the problem of workers' 
health in relation to hazards at the workplace and emphasized the 
need to integrate workers' health into the primary health care 
infrastructure as far as practicable. 

The Committee noted that, in several countries, maternal and 
child health programmes were evolving innovative approaches to 
encourage the participation of the people by establishing women's 
groups in the villages. The strengthening of the existing 
infrastructure, training of workers at the grassroots and 
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construction of facilities were three activities that needed greater 
attention. The Committee stressed that family planning activities 
could not achieve success without strong maternal and child health 
programmes. The tmportance of integrating immunization, nutrition, 
oral rehydration, the control of acute respiratory infections and 
family planning with maternal and child health to provide a package 
programme was discussed. 

The Regional Committee took note of the rapidly increasing 
population over the age of 60 in all the countries of the Region. 
The role of the community in providing support to meet the physical 
and psychosocial needs of the elderly was stressed. The precise 
approach used to tackle the problem, which would be integrated into 
the primary health care infrastructure, would differ in the 
countries of the Region, depending on socio-cultural factors. 

The Committee emphasized the role of women in health and 
development and noted that, in several countries, a separate 
ministry for women's affairs, headed by a female minister, had been 
established. It also noted that, although active efforts were being 
made in all the Member States to involve women in national 
development actlvities, there was scope for an intensification of 
these efforts. 

Regarding mental health, the Regional Committee emphasized the 
usefulness of training all levels of health workers - even village 
health irolunteers at the most peripheral levels - in basic mental 
health skills, including early detection, basic management and 
follow-up support. The Committee also felt that mental health skills 
should include some knowledge of the treatment of epileptics and the 
rehahilftation of the mentally and neurologically disabled. Since 
such conditions often require continuous long-term treatment, the 
interruption of which can involve a high degree of risk, it was 
crucial to ensure that a few essential drugs were available. 

While Member Countries were continuing their efforts to provide 
safe drinking water and sanitation to meet International Drinking 
Water Supply and Sanitation Decade targets, sanitation was still 
lagging far behind water supply in several countries. Especially in 
the case of island communities, where excreta disposal polluted the 
natural aquifer on which the communities depended for their drinking 
water supply, appropriate technological solutions acceptable to the 
communities had yet to be satisfactorily developed. The poor 
operation and maintenance of rural water supply and sanitation 
schemes continued to pose a problem in many countries. A fresh look 
at the strategies and approaches followed in planning and 
implementing projects was required in order to provide basic minimum 
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needs, promote community-organized funding and management, and to 
develop adequate back-up support from referral levels. Some 
institutional realignment was necessary in order to develop and 
deliver water and sanitation programmes in the context of primary 
health care so that Decade approaches could have their desired 
health impact. 

The Regional Committee also noted the activities being carried 
out to deal with the problems of chemical safety and environmental 
pollution control. It stressed the importance of these activities, 
noting that health hazards were increasingly being experienced in 
some countries in the wake of gaseous and other pollutants being 
discharged by traffic, industrial operations, etc. The role of the 
health authorities in developing a multidisciplinary approach to the 
control of environmental health hazards needed to be clearly 
identified and promoted. The health impact of the specific 
environmental health problems of urban and rural development, 
including those occurring along major rivers and other rapidly 
developing sites, also needed to be assessed in order that 
appropriate control measures might be instituted. Food contamination 
control and other food safety measures also merited attention. 

Immunization programmes had made considerable progress since 
their inception in many countries. The data available on the 
incidence of some of the target diseases, although limited, showed 
downward trends in some urban areas, which indicated that the 
programme was having some impact. The Committee noted that, although 
immunization coverage surveys were important in the monitoring and 
evaluation of the programme, the most important indicator of the 
impact of the programme was the reduction in morbidity and mortality 
due to the EPI target diseases. It was proposed that targets be set 
to reduce neonatal tetanus mortality to less than 1 case per 1 000 
live births and to reduce paralytic poliomyelitis morbidity to 5 
cases per 100 000 population by 1990. It was felt that the time had 
come in the South-East Asia Region to set quantified targets for 
disease reduction in respect of some of the EPI target diseases. The 
need for integrating EPI with appropriate primary health care 
interventions, mobilizing voluntary health workers to ensure 
community motivation and participation, and strengthening the health 
infrastructure and information systems to improve disease 
surveillance, was also stressed by the Committee. 

The Committee noted that vector resistance to insecticides as 
well as inadequate management resulting from a lack of trained 
personnel at various levels, were the most important technical 
problems. The importance of environmental management in this 
connection was stressed. 
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The Committee felt that, though there was a declining trend in 
malaria incidence in the Region as a whole, there had been no 
technical breakthroughs as yet in regard to the problems of parasite 
resistance to antimalarials and vector resistance to insecticides. 
There was also an acute shortage of drugs and insecticides. The 
Committee noted that the countries were emphasizing community 
participation and environmental management in combating the disease 
and that efforts were being made to integrate malaria control with 
the health services in some countries. 

Kala-azar was showing a tendency towards resurgence in some 
countries. The Regional Committee therefore advised constant 
vigilance in regard to cases of kala-azar. Lack of information on 
the incidence and prevalence of parasitic infections and acute 
shortages of drugs for the treatment of kala-azar were cited as some 
of the problems facing control programmes. 

Diarrhoea1 diseases were among the main contributors to the 
high rate of infant mortality in the countries of the Region. 
Efforts were being made to reduce mortality due to diarrhoeal 
diseases by providing oral rehydration therapy. The prevention of 
morbidity from diarrhoeal diseases, however, would require 
operational and epidemiological studies, a well-organized water 
supply and sanitation programme, and appropriate health information 
and education activities. 

Acute respiratory infections (ARI) were a leading cause of 
morbidity and mortality during childhood in most of the Member 
Countries. Expensive drugs were being used for their control. The 
need to develop simple and appropriate technology to combat ARI was 
emphasized. The measures currently being employed to reduce the 
incidence of these diseases also required to be further strengthened 
in the countries of this region. 

The Committee noted with concern that tuberculosis continued to 
he responsible for a heavy load of morbidity and mortality in 
several countriefi of the Region. The tuberculosis control programmes 
were facing problems related to early diagnosis, effective 
case-holding, adequate treatment, drug resistance and the 
availability of sufficient drugs. The treatment of cases involved a 
combination of expensive drugs. Multidrug regimens had reduced to a 
great extent the duration of treatment and the appearance of drug 
resistance, and had facilitated the effective management of control 
programmes. The role of nongovernmental organizations and voluntary 
agencies in assisting the national efforts to control the disease 
was appreciated. 
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Leprosy continued to be a significant public health problem, 
being endemic in several countries of the Region. Multidrug therapy 
had been introduced in some of the countries. In a few, evaluation 
of this therapy showed encouraging results. The involvement of 
voluntary agencies and nongovernmental organizations in assisting 
national efforts to combat the disease was commended. The Committee 
felt that the early production of a vaccine for the prevention of 
leprosy would greatly help in reducing the transmission of leprosy, 
but agreed that much more could still be achieved by the systematic 
application of available and known technologies. 

The Regional Committee felt that the major constraint in the 
development of zoonoses programmes was the lack of intersectoral 
coordination, and that efforts should be made to achieve this 
coordination. 

The human, economic and social dimensions of the problem of 
sexually-transmitted diseases were stressed and concern was 
expressed regarding a newly emerging disease, acquired 
immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS). A few imported cases of AIDS had 
been reported in one or two countries. The Committee felt that the 
situation had to be observed closely. 

Activities related to cancer control programmes continued to be 
geared to the primary and secondary prevention of the commonest 
cancers in the countries of the Region. The control of 
tobacco-related diseases was a complex subject involving several 
sectors, such as agriculture, commerce and finance. The Committee 
was informed that, in accordance with requests made at its 
thirty-seventh session, a regional workshop on the control of 
tobacco-related diseases had been held in July 1985. The workshop 
had taken stock of the situation in the countries and devised 
appropriate intervention measures for implementation in various 
countries of the Region, in keeping with cultural factors and the 
limitations of resources. 

The Regional Committee discussed in detail the question of 
whether the Consultative Committee for Programe Development and 
Management (CCPDM) should continue to review the Regional Director's 
Annual Report as it had done up to the present and, if so, how the 
CCPDM's report should be used by the Regional Committee. The 
consensus arrived at was that the CCPDM should continue to make an 
in-depth review of the Annual Report and present to the Regional 
Committee a report focusing on and making recommendations regarding 
priority issues. It was agreed that each country delegation could 
also make a concise country statement on the Annual Report at the 
Regional Committee. Both the report of the CCPDM and the country 
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statements would be presented during the discussion on the Regional 
Director's Annual Report after the introductory remarks of the 
Regional Director. It was not considered feasible to set a specific 
time-limit for the country statements. However, it was expected that 
the time factor would be kept in mind while making the country 
statements. The Committee agreed that in future the Annual Report 
would be taken up for discussion as a whole, rather than chapter by 
chapter as had been the practice heretofore. The presentation of the 
country reports could be done orally; there was no need to prepare 
and submit a written report. 


